COUNCIL OF NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS
September 23, 2004
Council Chambers

Germantown Municipal Center

NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS REPRESENTED: Allenby Westfair, Bedford Plantation, Dogwood Creek South, Dogwood Grove, Dogwood Trails, Duntreath, Forest Hill Estates, Fox Creek, Gardens of Oakleigh, Germantown Park, Germantown Station, Glenalden, Kirby Hills, Oakleigh I, Poplar Estates, Riggs/Arthur, Riverchase, River Park, Shady Creek, South Germantown, Village of Wicklow, Waverley Crossing, and Winchester Forest Hill Estates

CALL TO ORDER: Luci Cromer called the meeting to order at 7:04 PM.

WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS: Luci Cromer welcomed first time guests from Fox Creek, Poplar Estates, Bedford Plantation, and Duntreath.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Minutes from the July 22, 2004 meeting were approved as written.

GUEST SPEAKERS:  David Pickler, Chairman Shelby County Board of Education talked about the state of the Shelby County Schools in Germantown, the proposals by Mayors Wharton and Herenton, and the impact of "No Child left Behind" on Germantown schools. Mr. Pickler said having effective neighborhood associations is important to having successful schools because we have neighborhood schools in Germantown.  The Shelby County School System is the 85th largest of over 15,000 public systems nationwide and has over 45,000 students. Last year the graduating high school class was awarded $49 million in college scholarships. Shelby County was named one of the top 100 school systems by Money Magazine.  The American College Testing (ACT) program results were above state and national averages of 20.9. In Shelby County the ACT average was 21.5. For 27 years in a row, SAC has accredited every Shelby County school. Shelby County also has the largest PTA in the State. Last year there was a $21 million budget deficit for several reasons. The state of Tennessee mandates salary and retirement benefit increases but does not fully fund the increases; therefore, Shelby County has to come up with funds to make up the difference. 

The federal government mandates special education requirements. In Shelby County 1 in every 5 children qualifies for special funding. This begins when the child is 3 until he/she becomes 22. No Child Left Behind requires a great deal of paperwork, which is costly. For the third consecutive year revenue generating tax rates from the County Commission have stayed the same. Shelby County schoolteachers are the highest paid in the State of Tennessee. Memphis Mayor Herenton has said that consolidation would solve the funding problems. He has said that he is going to stop funding the city schools to force consolidation. Consolidation cannot lower property taxes and, in fact, would cause higher taxes. In other consolidated schools in Tennessee enrollment has declined and property taxes increased. The cost of school consolidation for Shelby County residents would be an increase of $1.04 in property tax. If we consolidate we would become the 12th largest school system in the nation. The larger school systems have numerous problems including lowered achievement, less attention to students, and less parental involvement. Shelby County Mayor Wharton has a plan of a joint Board of control with representatives from city and county schools to determine ways of saving money. MCS & SCS said we don’t need to do that because there are already joint efforts to save money. A petition for a referendum for the County Charter to be reformed to “Fund Education First” was available for signature. 92,556 signatures are needed by November 23, 2004 for a referendum to be placed on the ballot for next countywide general election in 2005. If this passes, education would be county government’s first budget priority after debt service. Mr. Pickler encouraged people to pick up additional petitions and distribute them for signatures. Petitions are available on the Shelby County School System’s web site.

OLD BUSINESS:
Mayor’s report: Mayor Sharon Goldsworthy gave an update on the library and said that Germantown has successfully assumed full responsibility for the Germantown Community Library. In the first month, 6400 people (2400 who are non-residents) received new library cards.  Non-residents are not charged for the cards. The State of Tennessee has officially recognized the new library.  That sets up the ability to do inter library loans. The City is preparing to invest your tax dollars in a substantial expansion of the selection of books. They will look very carefully at how to augment materials for K-12 students. There has been incredible support from the community.

Police Department report: Captain Mike Berkes reported that crime has been down in Germantown for the past two months, particularly in the areas of theft and vandalism. Neighborhood Night Out went very well with good participation by the associations.

Neighborhood Services Department report:  Patrick Lawton introduced Joe Nunes, the newly appointed Neighborhood Services Department Manager. Mr. Nunes has a background in both the public and private sector. He said that the Department would interact with CONA a great deal. The goal of the NSD is to make Germantown the premier residential community in the state. It will focus on three main areas: code compliance, community services, and neighborhood coordination. They have been working with BFI to resolve complaints about trash pickups.

TDOT update on the widening of Poplar – The Mayor gave an update on the widening of Poplar Avenue. Previous concerns were expressed by Bavarian Village because the changes would have moved the sidewalk up to the retaining wall causing a very negative impact on Bavarian Village as well as safety problems with traffic merging at the crest of a hill.  Another was a dedicated right turn lane in front of first Tennessee bank. It may have eased traffic but it is not felt that the numbers justify it. The plan is to take care of traffic until the year 2023. The commissioner has sent the requested amendments to his staff for review. This Mayor and Board of Alderman will not accept the expansion without those changes. 

Announcements:

Carl Porter with the American Legion announced a political forum where candidates running for office in Germantown will speak. The forum will be held at the Pickering Center on October 14 at 7:00 p.m.

Luci Cromer asked neighborhood associations to notify her if they have a web site. She would like to have all web sites linked to the CONA web site.

Because Thanksgiving falls on the fourth Thursday in November, the next CONA meeting will be held on the third Thursday, November 18.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:48 PM.

Please Note: 
If your association has a concern you wish to share at this meeting, please notify Luci Cromer, at 755-0803, if at all possible. It helps move the meeting along if we know in advance who wishes to speak. Thanks for your cooperation with this matter.
